COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

THURSDAY 29 MARCH 2007 at 10.00AM
PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman S, Earp, Glover, Hendry, Luckley, Parsons and Riddle

ALSO PRESENT: 
Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder) was in attendance for part of the meeting


Councillor Knapton (Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder) was in attendance for part of the meeting.

COS.37/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of the Head of Policy and Performance Services. 

COS.38/07
    DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Glover declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Housing Strategy Action Plan.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he works for Supporting People.  He advised that if any contracts with Supporting People were discussed he would upgrade his interest to “personal and prejudicial” and would leave the meeting at that point.

Councillor Luckley declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any mention of Carlisle Renaissance.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she was a member of Cumbria County Council.

Councillor Earp declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on Monitoring Rural Strategy.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was an Executive Member of the Carlisle Parish Council Association.

COS.39/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 18 January 2007 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting and the minutes of the meeting held on 15 February 2007 be noted with the Committee noting that the item referred to at full Council on 6 March 2007 had been corrected.

COS.40/07
CALL-INS

There had been no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.41/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented the work programme for this Committee for 2006/07.  He stated that it was the end of the municipal year and items for the next year’s work programme had begun to come through.  

He stated that the Community Development Improvement Review workshop had been held on 21 March 2007 and had been very successful.  As a result of the workshop several reports would be scheduled in the work programme for 2007/08.

In response to a Member’s question, the Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder stated that the draft report from Phase 2 of the Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study was to be considered by Executive on 23 April 2007 and would then be considered by the Community Overview and Scrutiny in the next cycle of meetings.  The Chairman raised concerns that the next cycle of Overview and Scrutiny meetings might cause a time delay to Phase 2.  In view of the importance of the issue he suggested that a special meeting of Community Overview and Scrutiny may have to be organised to deal with the matter.

RESOLVED – That the work programme be noted

COS.42/07
FORWARD PLAN

(a)
Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.27/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April to 31 July 2007) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 April 2007 to 31 July 2007) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.

(b)
Changes to Scheduling of Forward Plan Items

RESOLVED – It was noted that the item on the Rape Crisis Grant, which had been scheduled in a previous Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting, had been deferred to a future meeting.

COS.43/07
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM EXECUTIVE 

The Executive on 19 February 2007 had considered references from this Committee on the following:

(a)  EX.029/07 Equality and Diversity Policy and Corporate Equality Plan

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee regarding the Equality and Diversity Policy and Corporate Equality Plan and recommended the Policy to the City Council for formal recommendation. 

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be welcomed.

(b) 
EX.030/07 Carlisle Sustainable Community Plan 2007/2017

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the draft Carlisle Sustainable Community Plan 2007/2017.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be noted.

(c) EX.041/07 Update on Licensing Issues Arising from the Evening and 

   Night Time Economy Review

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on Licensing issues arising from the Evening and Night Time Economy Review.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be noted and that responsibility for progressing possible traffic control improvements to Botchergate rested with the County Council.

(d)  EX.042/07  Democratic Engagement Best Value Review

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be noted.

(e)  EX.046/07  Corporate Performance Monitoring Report – 3rd Report to 



     December 2006

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the Corporate Performance Monitoring Report.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be noted.

(f) EX.050/07  Review of Polling Arrangements

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the review of polling arrangements and submitted the recommendations in the report and views of the Executive and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to the City Council.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be noted and their support for examining ways to enhance the possibility for elections be welcomed.

COS.44/07
MONITORING RURAL POLICY

The Rural Development Officer (Ms Rankin) presented report DS.13/07 providing an update on the implementation of rural policy and programmes in the rural area.

Ms Rankin introduced Ms Sutton, Rural Development Officer and Ms Holland, Chair of Carlisle Parish Council Association.  She outlined the background to the Rural Policy and the projects which had been approved and were underway, highlighting the Village Hall Workshop which had been organised to take place on 19 May 2007.  

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

a) In response to a Member’s question Ms Rankin stated that the Village Hall Workshop was at 9.30am in Houghton Village Hall.  An outline programme had been circulated to all Village Halls to identify the issues parishes would like the workshop to discuss.

b) In response to a Member’s questions Ms Rankin explained that: 

· 3.8 - “intermediate housing” was housing in shared ownership

· 3.16 – in order to ensure future joint meetings between the City Council’s Executive and the Carlisle Parish Councils Association were active meetings, she had met with the Parish Councils Association and they had proposed for changes to the format of the meeting.  The proposals had then been discussed with the Rural Champion (Portfolio Holder for Economic Development and Enterprise) and forwarded to the Leader.  The changes would be implemented at the June 2007 meeting.

c) Ms Rankin reported that monitoring the Rural Strategy was very important and the frequency of monitoring reports would be an issue for this Committee to decide.

d)
A Member asked if the proposed creation of 100 new businesses in the next year under the new business start up scheme included any targets for rural areas.  He also asked about the position regarding the Brampton Business Centre.

In response, the Head of Economic and Tourism Services (Mr Beaty) reported that the there were no specific targets for the rural area but it was recognised that businesses could start in rural areas.  He stated that services and training were being delivered from the Brampton Business Centre but the situation would have to be examined closely at in the next year.  He stated that Longtown MTI had been evaluated and the report had given very positive feed back on the work undertaken there.

e)
In response to a Member’s question Ms Rankin stated that the Hadrian’s Wall Local Concerns Group was made up of local land owners, Parish Councillors and organisations such as the Hadrian’s Wall Path Trust, National Farmers Union, Cumbria County Council and Carlisle City Council.  The Group dealt with local issues such as essential services along the route and gave local people the opportunity to input their views and suggestions on issues to Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Limited.  

Ms Holland stated that Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Limited had experienced problems with staff retention and the business plan for the company.  Carlisle had no representation on the board of the company and communication had been poor.  The Group would hopefully ensure improved communication between Carlisle and the new company.

The Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder stated that she was pleased that the Group had resumed and communication had improved.

f)
A Member highlighted the paragraphs referring to Village Halls and asked if there were ways in which the Council could help to develop and support Village Halls.

Ms Rankin stated that a directory was being produced which would include contact details of the halls as well as the facilities and equipment each hall offered.  The Workshop had been designed as a way to give support and advice to volunteers running the halls but more importantly it would be a good opportunity for volunteers to network with each other.  The Council offered advice to volunteers on where to apply for grants and offered building condition surveys free of charge.

RESOLVED –  1) That Report DS.13/07 be welcomed

2) That the Committee welcomes the new Parish Charter and thanks all officers and organisations involved, in its production and in particular thanked Councillor Earp for chairing the Task and Finish Group.

3) That the integration of issues outlined in the Rural Strategy into the Community Strategy be noted

4) That the Committee looks forward to opportunities to monitor the Rural Strategy in the future 

5) That a Task and Finish Group be established in the new civic year to develop a Parish Plan Protocol in partnership with Members of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, Cumbria County Council, Voluntary Action Cumbria, Cumbria Association of Local councils and Carlisle Parish Councils Association

6) That the Committee expresses serious concern regarding the current Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Limited management arrangements and will examine ways to measure its working in the future

7) That a copy of the Longtown MTI evaluation report be circulated to all Members of the Committee.

COS.45/07
GENDER EQUALITY SCHEME

The Policy and Performance Officer (Mr Davies) presented Report PPP.26/07 setting out the draft Gender Equality Scheme and Implementation Plan.  The matter had been considered by Executive on 19 March 2007 (EX.058/07).

Mr Davies reminded Members that the Gender Equality Duty came into force in April 2007 and required public authorities, when carrying out functions, to have due regard to the need:

· to eliminate unlawful discrimination and harassment

· to promote equality of opportunity between men and women. 

The new Gender Equality Duty and the duty to prepare a Gender Equality Scheme would assist in ensuring that the Council was proactive in promoting Gender Quality.  

Mr Davies then outlined the contents of the draft Gender Equality Scheme and Action Plan, and the proposed consultation arrangements.
The Executive had decided:

“1. That the contents of the draft Gender Equality Scheme and Implementation Plan be noted and welcomed.

2.  That Councillor Geddes, Learning and Development portfolio holder, be identified as the Gender Champion to ensure that progress is made against the commitments of the draft Action Plan.

3.  
That progress reports on the Gender Equality Scheme Implementation Plan be submitted on a six monthly basis.

4.  
That the report be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consultation.

5.  
That a presentation on Gender Equality be given to all members of the City Council.”

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to Members’ questions Mr Davies stated that:

· The focus group for Members had been cancelled due to lack of responses;

· That the word County would be changed to City on page three, bullet point four in the document;

· That the wording under the definition of Equality Deficit on page 20 of the document would be amended;

· That the spelling in the document would be checked;

· That the wording in the second paragraph under Comments and Complaints on page 16 be amended.

(b)
In response to a Member’s question the Deputy Chief Executive (Dr 

Gooding) stated that the number of Corporate Complaints received by the Council was recorded and monitored and the statistics were reported to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

c) A Member asked why the results of the staff focus group stated that Councillors were a barrier to improvement.

Dr Gooding stated that the focus groups were about people’s perceptions and it was the perceptions that would have to be considered throughout the Council

d) A Member commented that the role of carers would be increasing in the future and was in many ways a ‘hidden issue’ and it would be useful for the Council to begin monitoring the situation.  It was suggested that making contact with groups such as Carlisle Carers would be a positive step to ensure that what the Council was doing was meeting all needs within the Community.

e)
A Member asked how Gender Equality linked to procurement.

Dr Gooding stated that it related to the procurement of services and was to ensure that Gender Equality was taken into account when procuring services.

RESOLVED – 1)That the Gender Equality Scheme and Implementation Plan be welcomed and the Executive be informed of the comments of the Committee, as detailed above.

2) That the Gender Equality Scheme Implementation Plan be monitored by the Committee on a six monthly basis

3) That a copy of the questionnaire used in the focus groups be circulated to all Members of the Committee.

COS.46/07
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL CORPORATE PLAN/BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN 2007-2010

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted Report PPP.25/07 and gave a presentation on the second draft of the Corporate Improvement Plan 2007-2010.  The presentation highlighted the amendments that had been made since the last meeting of the Committee.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 March 2007 (EX.059/07).

Dr Gooding reported that the second draft of the Corporate Improvement Plan 2007-2010 incorporated the comments on the first draft from the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the results of the Cumbria wide Quality of Life Survey 2006.  Financial information had been added to the Plan.  Further analysis linking spend to corporate priorities was required and would be contained within the final draft.  The final version of the Plan would incorporate the requirements of the Best Value Performance Plan, including year end performance when it was available.

The Executive had decided:

“1.  That the updated contents of the draft Plan be approved as the basis for further consultation and development.

2.  
That it is noted that the Plan, in defining the priorities of the Council, assists current and future allocation of resources in ways that are relevant to the delivery of the priorities.

3. 
That the second draft of the Plan be referred to the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for further consultation.”

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

a) A Member raised concerns that Neighbourhood Forums had limited attendance and only met four times a year so there could only be limited consultation regarding the Plan by using the Forums.

Dr Gooding agreed that the Neighbourhood Forums were not being attended as well as they could and that Neighbourhood Forums as a wider issue would have to be investigated.  He stated that there would be other means of consultation used in addition to the Forums.

b) A Member asked what the next steps were with regard to the Council reducing its carbon footprint.

Dr Gooding responded that data was becoming available regarding the carbon footprint of the Council.  The Council was developing a green travel plan and monitored the annual tonnage of carbon dioxide produced in relation to burning fuel.  The carbon footprint of the Council would in future be measured against every decision taken by the Council.

c) A Member raised concerns regarding the layout of the financial information on page 23 of the document.

Dr Gooding responded that some financial information still had to be included.

d)
In response to a Member’s question Dr Gooding reported that the key recommendations from the Peer Review would be added to the document.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report PPP.25/07 be welcomed

2) That the Committee looks forward to the third opportunity to examine the Corporate Improvement Plan.

COS.47/07
IMPLEMENTATION OF EACH OF THE COUNCIL AGREED RECOMMENDATIONS MADE IN THE ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR REVIEW

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted Report CE.17/07 updating Members on progress against recommendations made in the Anti Social Behaviour Review.  

Dr Gooding reported that the single multi agency point for reporting anti-social behaviour had been established in the Civic Centre and the Anti Social Behaviour Co-ordinator had been appointed.  

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
A Member asked if there was a single point of contact, such as a telephone number, for members of the public to report anti social behaviour.

Dr Gooding explained that when the recommendation for the multi agency team was agreed, it was understood that Cumbria would be the pilot for the Government’s new 101 number but that service was not being progressed.  The Anti Social Behaviour co-ordinator would examine how a single contact point could be established.  The staff in the team would be managed by their own organisation’s line management, this would work because the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership strategy had clear objectives to ensure all staff were being managed in the same direction.

b) In response to a Member’s question Dr Gooding stated that the multi agency team had not been advertised to Members of the public and would not be advertised until the team were fully established.

c)
A Member asked for an update on the Young People’s Strategy.  Dr Gooding said he would circulate information regarding the Strategy to Members.

d)
A Member raised concerns that the recommendations dealt with the aftermath of anti social behaviour and not the prevention or causes of anti social behaviour.

Dr Gooding responded that one of the criticisms the Council received was that it took the lead on too many things.  Members would have to decide in developing actions in this regard if the provision of these services for young people was a priority for the Council to provide, or one to facilitate, or not a priority at all.

e)
Members raised issues around the links that were being made between the Council’s Area Maintenance Teams and the Anti Social Behaviour Team.

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) indicated that this relationship was being developed and had the potential to be helpful to all parties and in particular residents.  Although at an early stage it was anticipated that this would assist in combating anti social behaviour.

RESOLVED – (1) That Report CE.17/07 be welcomed and the Committee were pleased to note progress with its recommendations

2) That a report regarding the impact and management arrangements of the multi agency team be scheduled for consideration by the Committee in the first half of the new municipal year.

COS.48/07
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE – NORTH WEST DEVELOPMENT AGENCY PROGRAMME

The Director of Development Services (Ms Elliot) provided Members with a verbal update on the North West Development Agency Programme.  The matter had been considered by Executive on 19 February 2007 (EX.040/07).

The Executive had decided:

“That the Executive shares the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee's concerns and disappointment about Carlisle Housing Association withdrawing from the Bringing Regeneration Home project and notes that the portfolio holder has written to Carlisle Housing Association regarding this matter.”

Ms Elliot reported that there had been correspondence between the City Council and Carlisle Housing Association regarding working in partnership.  Carlisle Housing Association had made some suggestions in the correspondence and details had not been finalised.

RESOLVED – That copies of the correspondence between the Council and Carlisle Housing Association be circulated to all Members of the Committee.

The meeting adjourned at 12.20pm and was reconvened at 12.50pm

COS.49/07
PROPOSAL FOR THE PROVISION OF 1KM CYCLE TRACK AT THE SHEEPMOUNT ATHLETIC AND FOOTBALL STADIUM

The Sports and Recreation Manager (Mr Lewis) submitted Report CS.19/07 setting out the background and proposals for the provision of a 1km Cycle Track at the Sheepmount. The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 March 2007 (EX.062/07).

The Executive had decided:

“That the Executive approves that officers draw up proposals for this project and investigate the financial implications, including consideration of the business case by the Capital Projects Board, prior to a subsequent report to the Executive for a final decision.”

Mr Lewis reported that the need for a floodlit training venue had been highlighted by the British Cycling Federation (BCF) as being critical in not only the long term development of the Border City Wheelers, but also for the development of cycling generally and other clubs within the Region.  The BCF had visited the Sheepmount and had preliminary discussions about placing a cycle track at the venue.  The estimated costs of providing the Cycle Track would be in the region of £300,000 - £500,000.  The BCF had verbally indicated that they would be willing to provide 90% of the costs (£270,000 - £450,000).  The remaining 10% would have to be secured from other sources.  Carlisle Leisure Limited had indicated that they would consider investment in this project.  The BCF had also stated that they would consider work "in kind" as a contribution which would cover the officer commitment from the Council to such a scheme if it progressed, as well as the value of the land itself.  It was not anticipated that the Council would need to commit a capital sum to the project.

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) advised that it was anticipated that such a facility would generate a minimum of £10,000 income per annum, which would be offset against the current Carlisle Leisure Limited management contract, therefore reducing the City Council's management fee.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

a)
A Member asked where the proposed track would be situated, if the Sheepmount had the capacity to accommodate the track and what affect the track would have on existing users.

Mr Lewis explained that the initial design for the proposed track would be on the bottom level of the Sheepmount, the track would not affect existing users and would be screened from the football pitches by low level shrubs.  The track could be used whilst the football pitches were in use.

b) In response to a Member’s question Mr Lewis stated that should the area flood again the proposed track would be unharmed and would just need cleaned to bring it back into use.

c) In response to a Member’s question Mr Battersby stated that other projects were being considered which could help establish the Sheepmount as a sports village location e.g. a cycle route and a synthetic football pitch.

d) In response to Members’ questions Mr Lewis stated that the tourism potential of the facility would have to be investigated.  1km was a distance for formal records purposes in cycling  and so there was potential for local members of the BCF to use the track to for training and competitions and it may also be attractive to outside users.  Discussions were taking place regarding the use of the Olympics logo, there was the potential of using the logo to inspire young people to use the facilities on offer at the Sheepmount.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report CS.19/07 be welcomed

2) That the Committee supports the Executive decision and looks forward to the opportunity to consider the outcome of the feasibility study in due course.

COS.50/07
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – During consideration of the previous item the Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings was suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COS.51/07
YEWDALE COMMUNITY CENTRE POST OFFICE PROPOSAL

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the items on Yewdale Community Centre Post Office Proposal.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact he was a local ward member for Yewdale Ward.

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) submitted Report CS.20/07 considering the feasibility and estimated costs of extending Yewdale Community Centre in order to be able to accommodate a Post Office counter service.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 March 2007 (EX.063/07).

The Executive had decided that:

“1. That the information in the report, together with the proposed option and costs of extending Yewdale Community Centre in order to be able to accommodate a Post Office counter service be received.

2. That before progressing the matter further, the Director of Community  Services should have further discussions with the Post Office and the Yewdale Community Centre Management Committee to clarify their position on the proposal.”

Mr Battersby reminded Members that the City Council on 7 November 2006 (Minute Reference C.183/06 ii) had asked the Executive to explore and evaluate the option to build an extension at Yewdale Community Centre to accommodate a new Post Office, therefore retaining this valuable community service in a location close to other shops and the original office location.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (Minute Reference EX.271/06) had considered the Council motion and had asked the Director of Community Services to explore and evaluate the option to build an extension at Yewdale Community Centre to accommodate a new Post Office.

Ms Battersby advised that until recently the Yewdale area had been served by a Post Office based in the local Spar shop.  The shop's proprietors had withdrawn their franchise and the Post Office had not been able to find any premise or person willing to take on the franchise.  There was currently no space within the Yewdale Community Centre from which the service could be provided, so an extension would have to be added to the building.  The Centre's Management Committee, although making no commitment to support the operation of a post office service themselves, gave approval for the Council to investigate the options and costs of adding a small extension to the building which would not hinder any future developments they would wish to carry out themselves.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

a)
A Member raised concerns that the proposal was premature as the Council did not know what the strategy for Post Office closures was, there had been no assessment to find out if Yewdale required a Post Office and concerns were raised that there was no one to take on the franchise.

Mr Battersby responded that those issues would be looked into in the next stage.

b)
A Member raised concerns that local people and Ward Members wanted to keep the Yewdale Post Office but they did not feel involved in the process.

Mr Battersby stated he would send Ward Members copies of the work that had been carried out to date.

c)
Members raised concerns that local Post Offices were being closed and highlighted problems that arose when other Post Offices in the City closed.

d)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Battersby stated that the security and insurance issues still had to be examined for the Community Centre.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report CS.20/07 be welcomed

2) That the Committee looks forward to a further report including more detailed work on the proposal.

COS.52/07
TULLIE HOUSE DEVELOPMENT PLAN

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) submitted Report CS.21/07 providing an update on the current position regarding the Tullie House Development Plan.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 March 2007 (EX.065/07).

Mr Battersby advised that an application had been made to the Heritage Lottery Fund to develop the next stage of the Tullie House Development Plan.  It was not anticipated that notification of the outcome of the application would be received until April 2007.  If the application was approved, this would take the project forward to the next stage.  Inevitably there would be a range of conditions associated with acceptance of the grant and the Council would become increasingly committed to contributing significant financial resources to the project.  Clearly these commitments would compete against a range of other Council priorities.

Mr Battersby reminded Members that when future management options for Tullie House were last considered several years ago, the status quo was maintained.  It was agreed that this be reviewed after 2 years and the timescale could be opportune to revisit the options.

RESOLVED – That Report CS.21/07 be noted.

COS.53/07
FOOD PREMISES INSPECTIONS PERFORMANCE

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) submitted Report CS.22/07 regarding the performance in food premises inspections, identifying the problems with recruitment and retention and any ways in which the Committee could assist.  The report had been requested by Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 15 February 2007.

Mr Tickner stated that the Environmental Services team were fully staffed and were back on target regarding performance in food premises inspections.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Tickner stated that the North West Employers Organisation were aware of the County wide problems with retaining Environmental Services staff but he did not know of any strategies that they had implemented to assist with the problems.  Carlisle City Council had officer representation on the Organisation to feed back any information.

b)
A Member highlighted the need for the issue of staff retention across the County to be investigated and stated that it would be a good issue to be considered under the Shared Services agenda.

c)
A Member asked if the specialist consultant inspectors were from the private sector and why they hadn’t been used before when targets were not being met.

Mr Tickner stated that the consultants were from the private sector and were difficult to hire as they were in high demand.  Attempts to hire the consultants began as soon as the drop in performance had been identified and consequently performance had begun to improve.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report CS.22/07 be noted

2) That the Committee recognises the national shortage of Environmental Health Officers and will continue to monitor the situation and hoped that its suggestions regarding possible shared services in this area would be considered.

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the housing items (A.14).  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact he was a City Council nominated member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

COS.54/07
    HOUSING SUPPLY

The Head of Planning and Housing Services (Mr Eales) submitted Report DS.36/07 on housing supply in the Carlisle area.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 February 2007 (EX.031/07).

Mr Eales reported that the Council meeting on 12 September 2006 (C.161/06) had agreed a motion regarding supply of appropriate housing for all sections of the community in Carlisle and in particular the supply of affordable housing.  The Council has asked that a Task and Finish Group be set up to examine and report back on all aspects relating to social, affordable and market houses.

The Council had asked that the matter be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee, but Housing Supply fell within the remit of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Mr Eales then outlined how the supply of housing is controlled by the Planning system and commented on the current level of housing supply in the Carlisle District, particularly affordable housing.

The Executive had decided :

“1.  That the matter of housing supply be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, with the recommendation that a Task and Finish Group be set up.

2.  That it is suggested to the Community O&S Committee that the Chairman of the Carlisle Parish Councils Association, representatives of Registered Social Landlords and a representative of the Housing Associations (not necessarily Carlisle Housing Association), should be asked to participate in the Task and Finish Group.”

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
A Member raised concerns that the report had emphasised planning aspects of housing supply and only touched on other issues.  He was disappointed that issues under 3.6 and 3.7 of the report were not answered or really developed.

b)
The Chairman stated that the Committee had already established one Task and Finish Group regarding the Parish Plan Protocol and suggested as an initial step that a workshop be convened early in the new municipal year would be beneficial to take forward the issues that had not been answered in the report.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report DS.36/07 be welcomed

2) That a Housing Supply workshop be arranged for the new municipal year and that Members of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be invited along with the Chairman of the Carlisle Parish Councils Association, representatives of Registered Social Landlords and other interested parties.

COS.55/07
    CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION: MONITORING 



    ARRANGMENTS

The Head of Legal Services (Mr Lambert) submitted Report LDS.28/07 detailing the contractual monitoring arrangements between the Council and Carlisle Housing Association.

Mr Lambert reported that the contractual obligations were enshrined in the transfer agreement between the two organisations dated 9 December 2002.  He outlined the relevant obligations as set out in the report.  He stated that clause 2.19 of the agreement stated that Carlisle Housing Association had an obligation to work in partnership with the Council and clause 29 stated that the Council was able to appoint and remove 4 representatives to the CHA Board.

A Member raised concerns that there would be no legal duty for CHA to work with the Council.

Mr Lambert explained that the agreement did state that CHA had an obligation to work in partnership and that the clause was not time limited.

The Housing Services and Health Partnership Manager (Mr Taylor) stated that CHA had a definite plan for the next 5 years and did plan to work in partnership with the Council but wanted to be treated the same way as other social landlords in the area.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report LDS.28/07 be noted

2) That issues highlighted are considered by the Committee at the CHA monitoring meeting scheduled for June 2007, to which the Carlisle Housing Association Managing Director has been invited.

COS.56/07
    POST FLOOD – UNOCCUPIED PROPERTIES

The Principal Housing Officer (Private Sector) (Mr Dickson) provided a verbal update on unoccupied properties in the City since the Flood of 2005.

Mr Dickson reported that he had received information from Communities Reunited recently and the numbers given were incorrect.  He had been liasing with the Revenues section to obtain accurate figures.

RESOLVED – 1) That the verbal report be noted

2) That a further report be submitted to a future meeting of the Committee detailing accurate figures and information on those who have not yet returned to their properties

3) That Communities Reunited be asked to submit a report to a future meeting of this Committee.

COS.57/07
    HOUSING STRATEGY ACTION PLAN UPDATE

The Housing Services and Health Partnership Manager (Mr Taylor) submitted Report DS.32/07 and gave a presentation updating Members on the Housing Strategy Action Plan, which was published in 2005.  The Action Plan brought together all the operational targets within the Housing Service along with the capital programme.

The Plan was a complete Action Plan for the remaining three years of the Housing Strategy.  The Action Plan had been improved by presenting the information in a way which made it easier to understand, made the actions clearer and the process easier to monitor.  Mr Taylor outlined the key updates to the Plan.

Executive on 19 February 2007 had decided:

“1.  That the report be approved and referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment.

2.  That Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager be thanked for the work he has undertaken on the Housing Strategy Action Plan.”

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Taylor stated that some of the targets under the BVPIs would be looked at to produce more meaningful targets.

b) 
A Member asked what the next stage was for the Action Plan.

Mr Taylor stated that the document would be brought together as one complete document but would be slimmed down because all of the completed actions would be extracted.  There would be an update on the Action Plan every quarter.

c)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Taylor reported that a single point of access for social housing applications and enquires had been an ongoing issue and it would be taken to the Cumbria Housing Group in May for further discussion.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report DS.32/07 be noted

2) That the Committee looks forward to the opportunity to monitor the Action Plan on a quarterly basis.

COS.58/07
    PREPARING FOR A SUSTAINABLE ENERGY CENTRE

The Principal Housing Officer (Private Sector) (Mr Dickson) submitted Report DS.35/07 and gave a presentation on the Energy Savings Trust's proposal to extend the remit of Energy Efficiency Advice Centres into Sustainable Energy Centres.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 19 February 2007 (EX.032/07)

The Executive had decided:  

“1.  That the Executive supports the principle of a working relationship between Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre and Lancashire Energy Efficiency Advice Centre and for Carlisle City Council to submit a tender for a Sustainable Energy Centre for Cumbria and Lancashire, with further details being the subject of a future report to the Executive.

2. That, after considering the options for administration and governance of the SEC and subject to appropriate safeguards in respect of any potential staffing liabilities being put in place, the preferred option be Carlisle City Council being the lead body for the operation of an SEC for Cumbria and Lancashire, as this would be in the best interests of the citizens of Carlisle;

3.  That the report be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, and that Committee be asked in particular to consider the legal comments and implications for the City Council as lead body.”

Mr Dickson then outlined the current arrangements for, and roles of, the Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre (with Carlisle City Council as lead body).  The Energy Saving Trust, which is the primary source of funding for the CEEAC, was planning to expand the remit of the EEACs to include the provision of renewable energy advice and transport advice in the form of a Sustainable Energy Network (SEN).  There would be three Sustainable Energy Centres in the north west with one covering the Cumbria and Lancashire area.

He outlined the following options for consideration, along with an assessment of each of the options and the associated risks:

(i)  Carlisle City Council could extend the lead body status for CEEAC to cover the advice role given across Lancashire and Cumbria - with the current Lancashire staff remaining in the employment of Blackburn with Darwen Council, but being seconded/contracted to the SEC.  This was recommended as the preferred option;

(ii) Carlisle City Council could facilitate the setting up of a "not for profit" company that would have the lead body status itself;

(iii)  Carlisle City Council could seek another agency to take on responsibility for lead body status, although none had been identified to date.

(iv)  Do nothing - in this case, when SECs are set up, the EST would withdraw funding from existing EEACs and the CEEAC would cease to exist.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a Member’s questions Mr Dickson stated that the Energy Efficiency Advice Centre was not an independent body because the City Council provided funding.  He stated that it was difficult to know how the day to day running would be affected until the tender documents were released.

b)
A Member asked if Blackburn and Darwen Council had expressed a formal interest in the Sustainable Energy Centre.

Mr Dickson responded that the discussions with Blackburn and Darwen Council had been informal.  The team in Blackburn and Darwen was very small and they were looking to see if they were in a position to take the proposal forward. 

RESOLVED – 1) That the Executive minutes be noted

2) That the Committee looks forward to the opportunity to consider this item again when the tender documents are released.

COS.59/07
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman commented that this was the last meeting of the Committee for the current municipal year.  He thanked the Head of Scrutiny, the Committee Clerks and all other Officers who had been involved with the Committee, for all their work in supporting the Committee.  He then thanked all Members and substitute Members of the Committee for the hard work they had put in throughout the year.  In particular he highlighted the role of the Councillor S Bowman who would be stepping down as a City Councillor in May 2007.

Members echoed the Chairman’s comments and also thanked the Chairman for the way he had conducted meetings throughout the year.

(The meeting ended at 3.00pm)

